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September 28, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The purpose of this letter is to transmit the Solid Waste Transfer and Waste Export System Plan (the Plan) and accompanying ordinance for your review and adoption, as specified in Ordinance 14971.  Per the ordinance, the Plan is also being sent to the King County Regional Policy Committee.  
This Plan is the culmination of a series of four milestone reports to evaluate the regional solid waste system and help us prepare for the future of solid waste transfer and disposal, including the transition to waste export.  The milestone reports and this Plan were prepared by the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks in collaboration with the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, Metropolitan Solid Waste Management Advisory Committee, Interjurisdictional Technical Staff Group, commercial solid waste haulers, King County Council staff, the division’s labor union representatives, and division employees.  

The Plan contains recommendations that will guide King County as it prepares the solid waste system for waste export, during which time the transfer system will be upgraded, a public or private intermodal facility or facilities will be added to the system, and the county’s Cedar Hills Regional Landfill will be closed.  While current county policy is to implement long-haul transport and waste export to an out-of-county landfill once Cedar Hills closes, interest has been expressed recently in alternative technologies, such as waste-to-energy (e.g., incineration, gasification, pyrolysis).  These other technologies will be examined in the update of the comprehensive solid waste management plan.  
County Ordinance 14971 prioritized the evaluation of the transfer station network as an integral part of the waste export system plan.  As a result, there are detailed recommendations in the Plan to modernize the transfer system.  The division has also recommended extending the life of the Cedar Hills landfill as long as it is cost effective and technically feasible to do so.  Studies have repeatedly shown that disposal at an in-county landfill is significantly less costly than waste export.  Thus, extending the life of the landfill is a tremendous benefit to the ratepayers of King County.

Recommendations on the decisions that hinge on the timing and method of disposal once Cedar Hills closes have been deferred, such as the need for intermodal facilities.  These decisions will be made no more than five years before the projected closure of the landfill.  
The next step in the process is to update the Final 2001 Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan, which is scheduled to be completed by December 2007.  Many of the decisions about waste export will be further explored during this planning process.
If you need more information, please contact Theresa Jennings, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-4385 or theresa.jennings@metrokc.gov.

Thank you for your consideration.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, Capital & Operating Budget Committees

King County Regional Policy Committee Members


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Beth Goldberg, Budget Supervisor, OMB


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Theresa Jennings, Division Director, Solid Waste Division, DNRP

